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January 26, 2011

The Honorable Tom Carlson
Chairman, Agriculture Committee
Nebraska Legislature
State Capitol
P.O. Box 94604	
Lincoln, Nebraska  68509-4604

Oppose: LB 126

Dear Mr. Chairman:

On behalf of the Association of National Advertisers (ANA), I am writing to express our strong opposition to LB 126, the “Children’s Health and Responsible Corporate Marketing Act.”

That bill would restrict the sale and marketing of “packaged children’s meals” that include a toy or other “consumer incentive item” unless the meals meet specific nutrition requirements.  Any violation of the Act would be a Class IV misdemeanor and the Department of Agriculture would also be authorized to impose civil fines of up to $1,000 per day or activity on companies that sold or advertised certain meals that did not meet the nutrition standards. 

We share the goal of the sponsor to address the serious challenge of childhood obesity, but restricting and criminalizing food advertising is not a real solution.  As described below, the advertising community is actively working to address this problem through the efforts of The Ad Council and our self-regulatory system.  In addition, food and restaurant companies are responding in the marketplace to concerns about childhood obesity.

By restricting speech about a legal product, some of which originates outside the borders of Nebraska, LB 126 raises serious First Amendment and interstate commerce concerns.  There are numerous non-speech steps the government can take to address the childhood obesity challenge and the marketing community stands ready to work with you on real solutions.  For all of these reasons, we urge you to oppose LB 126.

ANA is the advertising industry’s premier trade association dedicated exclusively to marketing and brand building.  We represent more than 400 companies with over 9,000 brands that collectively spend more than $250 billion annually in marketing communications and advertising.  Our members market products and services to both consumers and businesses.  Many of America’s largest food and beverage companies and restaurants are members of ANA.  Many of our members conduct substantial business in Nebraska.  More information about our association is available at www.ana.net
      
Food and Restaurant Advertising Has Substantial First Amendment Protection 

The restrictions that LB 126 would impose on food and restaurant advertising raise very serious First Amendment concerns.  Companies would be prohibited from advertising certain meals unless they meet the specific nutrition standards imposed by the state.  

The U.S. Supreme Court has made it clear that truthful, non-deceptive commercial speech cannot be banned or restricted unless the restriction “directly and materially advances” a “substantial governmental interest” and is “narrowly tailored” to “reasonably fit” that interest.  See Central Hudson Gas and Electric Corporation v. Public Service Commission of New York, 447 U.S. 557 (1980).  Any government restriction on commercial speech must also be “no more extensive than necessary.”  Lorillard Tobacco Company v. Reilly, 533 U.S. 525 (2001).

In a series of cases, including Greater New Orleans Broadcasting Association v. U.S., 527 U.S. 173 (1999) and 44 Liquormart Inc. v. Rhode Island, 517 U.S. 484 (1996), the Supreme Court has ruled that all products and services have the same protection under the First Amendment.  

In a decision in the Western States case, the Supreme Court ruled that a federal law prohibiting pharmacists from advertising compounded drugs violated the First Amendment.  See Thompson v. Western States Medical Center, 535 U.S. 357 (2002).  Writing for the majority, Justice O’Connor stated: “If the First Amendment means anything, it means that regulating speech must be a last – not first – resort.”

Given the complex and multifaceted causes of obesity, we do not believe that the advertising restrictions in LB 126 would meet the Central Hudson test.  There is no reason to believe this legislation would advance the government’s interest in a direct and “material way.”  In addition, the U.S. Supreme Court has consistently refused to allow a “child protection” rationale to justify blocking information from reaching adults.  In Bolger v. Youngs Drug Products, 463 U.S. 60 (1983), the Court noted that communication in society cannot be lowered to the level of the sandbox under the guise of protecting children. 

Further, the Supreme Court has long recognized that “speech can be effectively limited by the exercise of taxing power” (Speiser v. Randall, 357 U.S. 513, 518 (1958)) – just as it can be limited by more direct types of regulation.  In Arkansas Writers Project, Inc. v. Ragland, 481 U.S. 221 (1987), the Court struck down efforts to exempt certain magazines from taxation based on content.  The Court stressed that the First Amendment forbids government from manipulating tax liability to benefit speech that it likes and to penalize speech that it dislikes.

While LB 126 does not impose a direct tax on advertising, it nevertheless would impose a substantial civil penalty (up to $1,000 per day or activity) on companies that advertise meals that do not meet the specific nutrition standards mandated by the law.  There can be no clearer example of an effort by the government to penalize commercial speech that it dislikes.  


We Reject the “Good Food/Bad Food” Argument

LB 126 would restrict the sale and marketing of “packaged children’s meals” that include a toy or other “consumer incentive item” unless the meals meet specific nutrition requirements for calories and amounts of fat, sugar and sodium.  We do not believe the government has the legal authority or responsibility to “demonize” any broad category of food and seek to restrict the rights of a marketer to sell or even talk about those food products.  

What is the basis or foundation for the specific nutrition standards contained in the bill?  There is nothing inherently unhealthy about the children’s meals that LB 126 would seek to “outlaw” so long as those products are consumed in moderation as part of a well-balanced diet.  The fact that those meals are sometimes sold in conjunction with a toy does not make them inherently unhealthy.  Yet LB 126 would restrict companies from selling or even talking about these meals under the threat of both civil and criminal penalties.

The majority of food experts agree that the best solution to the obesity problem is to promote healthy, well-balanced diets, rather than attempting to demonize certain food products.  There is clearly a need for more nutrition education in the schools and throughout society.  ANA has supported efforts in Congress to increase funding for the nutrition education programs of the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.  

The government plays a vital role in protecting the safety of our nation’s food supply.  However, we do not believe that it should be the responsibility of the government to define “good foods” or “bad foods” and impose marketing restrictions such as those in LB 126.  

Nor are parents incapable of making these choices for their children.  Parents have more information today about food products than they have ever had, due to the Internet, the requirements of the Nutrition Labeling and Education Act (NLEA), the nutrition charts that are available in most quick service restaurants, the revised food pyramid and marketing efforts of food, beverage and restaurant companies.  

We also believe it is critical to emphasize the importance of personal and parental responsibility when looking at the problem of childhood obesity.  Adults make the vast majority of food purchases, certainly those for younger children who are likely to be the ones involved here.  To suggest that parents who fully understand the role of advertising do not have control of this process, and therefore need the protection of governmental intervention, is totally misleading.  Parents need to be parents and the government cannot replace their responsibility by restricting food marketing.   





LB 126 Raises Serious Interstate Commerce Concerns

Much of the food and restaurant advertising that is seen or heard by residents of Nebraska originates in media outside of the state.  LB 126 would seek to impose serious civil and criminal penalties on marketers that use national or regional media to communicate with consumers in Nebraska.  A television commercial or magazine ad for a food company or restaurant that is legal in 49 other states could face serious legal consequences in Nebraska under LB 126.  This raises serious interstate commerce concerns. 


The Marketing Community is Committed to Addressing Childhood Obesity  

The U.S. Surgeon General’s groundbreaking report on obesity in 2001 contained a broad range of specific recommendations on how to address this serious health challenge in a balanced, comprehensive way.  See The Surgeon General’s Call to Action to Prevent and Decrease Overweight and Obesity at www.surgeongeneral.gov/topics/obesity/.

It’s important to note that the report contained no recommendations for restrictions on food marketing.  As the U.S. Surgeon General concluded: “There is no simple or quick answer to this multifaceted challenge.”  The report called on companies, individuals, families, schools, governments, and the media to work together to build solutions that will bring better health to everyone.

The advertising community has accepted the Surgeon General’s challenge.  We recognize that childhood obesity is a serious national problem.  Over the past decade, the food industry and the advertising community have played an active role to be an important part of the solution.  While food marketing may be an easy political target, it is critical that we all focus on real and comprehensive solutions.   

Numerous companies have responded in the marketplace to concerns about obesity by developing menu alternatives, serving size changes and product reformulations.   More than 10,000 new and reformulated products with lower fat and calories have been introduced over the last decade.  Every aisle of the supermarket, even the candy aisle, features reduced fat or reduced sugar products.  Diet sodas are category leaders.

Almost every restaurant menu has low fat options and quick service restaurants are now among the largest sellers of low calorie salads, yogurt and fruit.  Parents have far more options in supermarkets and restaurants than ever before because marketers are responding to consumer demand.  

These new menu options and new lower calorie, lower fat food products can only be successful if companies have the ability to communicate with consumers through advertising.  In this way, advertising can help educate consumers about health issues and play a positive role in addressing this problem. 

Many companies also have launched individual efforts to promote better diets and more physical activity.  One food manufacturer, for example, has awarded $700,000 in grants to community YMCA’s, hospitals for children, and 4-H programs to sponsor healthy lifestyle programs.  Another is offering fifty $10,000 grants a year to help communities sponsor programs to promote balanced diets and physically active lifestyles.  Yet another company is providing pedometers in schools to encourage kids to walk more.

These types of partnerships with local governments, schools and non-profits, which continue to grow and develop, are critical to addressing the childhood obesity problem.  Industry is eager to partner with governments to enhance nutrition education and physical activity.  Proposals such as LB 126 only divert attention away from solutions that might make a difference.

In 2009, industry launched the Healthy Weight Commitment Foundation, a national CEO-led organization designed to help reduce childhood obesity.  The coalition includes retailers, food and beverage manufacturers, restaurants, sporting goods companies, professional sports organizations and others.  The Foundation is focused on providing healthier product options, improving employee health and helping children develop healthy habits.  More information about the foundation is available at www.healthyweightcommit.org

         
The Advertising Council is Committed to Addressing this Problem

ANA was one of the key organizers of The Advertising Council in 1942.  The Ad Council provides over a billion dollars worth of public service ads over a wide range of public issues every year.  

The Ad Council has partnered with the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) since 2004 on obesity prevention public services ads.  The “Small Steps” campaign was launched in 2004 and was expanded to target children in 2005.  In 2009, HHS and The Ad Council launched a new series of public service ads featuring characters from the film, “Where the Wild Things Are.”   Since the launch of the “Small Steps” campaign, there have been almost 12 million visits to the HHS website, www.smallstep.gov

Last year, The Ad Council was chosen by First Lady Michelle Obama to produce a series of public service ads as part of her “Let’s Move!” initiative.  The ads, featuring Looney Tunes’ characters, professional athletes and popular Scholastic characters Maya and Miguel, encourage children to get more physically active and eat healthy diets.
    
According to tracking studies conducted by The Ad Council, with the support of the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, the campaigns are having a significant impact on attitudes and behaviors.  Significant numbers of respondents report that their eating habits and activity levels are much healthier.
   
Media companies (broadcast, cable, online, print and outdoor) have donated almost half a billion dollars to this effort.  The Ad Council’s childhood obesity prevention campaign has received almost $178 million in donated media support and the adult obesity campaign has received more than $318 million in donated media support.  Millions of dollars of time and talent have also been donated by marketers and advertising agencies in the development and creation of the public service ads.  More information about all of these campaigns is available at www.adcouncil.org

The Ad Council has also joined with dozens of media, advertising and food companies and non-profits to form the Coalition for Healthy Children.  That group is working to develop consistent, relevant and resonating messages that marketers can all incorporate in their own ads to encourage healthier lifestyles.  More information about this program is available at www.HealthyChildrenCoalition.org


The Advertising Industry’s Self-Regulatory Program Protects Children 

The advertising community has an important proactive responsibility to help assure that advertising is truthful and non-deceptive.  Special additional consideration and protection is given to the needs of children in the marketplace.  In the mid-1970’s, ANA and other industry groups developed the National Advertising Review Council (NARC).  The NARC sets the policies for the National Advertising Division/National Advertising Review Board self-regulatory system, housed within the Council of Better Business Bureaus (CBBB).  This program allows for quick action on any national ad that is claimed to be false or deceptive.  Several former Chairmen of the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) have described the NARC system as an outstanding model of effective industry self-regulation. 

Realizing that children are not miniature adults, the NARC, NAD/NARB program has been supplemented by the Children’s Advertising Review Unit (CARU), an organization focused on the special needs of young people.  Marketers realize that material that might be truthful and non-deceptive for adults might still mislead young people.  CARU has devised a detailed code to assure that children are not taken advantage of in the advertising marketplace.  The code is available at www.caru.org/guidelines.

The marketing community completed a comprehensive review of the guidelines several years ago.  The guidelines were specifically updated in regard to food advertising issues to ensure that children’s food ads do not disparage healthy eating practices and do not portray children eating an excessive amount or more than the labeled serving size.  If foods are shown being consumed at meal time, they must be presented as part of a balanced meal.  CARU both monitors advertising in all media and offers voluntarily to prescreen children’s food ads to ensure they meet these exacting standards.

As part of the review of the CARU guidelines, industry groups, food marketers and the Council of Better Business Bureaus (CBBB) launched the Children’s Food and Beverage Advertising Initiative (CFBAI) in November of 2006.  The goal of the CFBAI is to change the mix of food and beverage products marketed to children to encourage healthier diet choices and healthy lifestyles.  The 17 companies that are currently participating in the Initiative carry out more than 70% of television food, beverage and restaurant advertising directed to children under age 12.  There has been continued growth in the number of companies and the coverage of the CFBAI program in children’s programming.

Through the voluntary commitments of the CFBAI participants, the landscape of children’s advertising is significantly different than it was several years ago.  Major quick service restaurants now advertise kid’s meals with apple products and low fat milk.  Other participating food manufacturers have significantly lowered sodium or sugar content of the products they advertise to children and some major confectionary and soft drink manufacturers have voluntarily committed not to advertise on child directed media. The CFBAI reports that over 80% of the CFBAI member products now being advertised on child directed media are a good source of nutrients that children don’t get enough of in their diets - including calcium and fiber.  These are real, significant and voluntary efforts undertaken to improve the mix of food advertised to children-- and that progress will continue.  More information about the CFBAI is available at www.bbb.org/us/children-food-beverage-advertising-initiative
  

Conclusion: Look for Solutions That Work

The advertising community stands ready to continue to work with the government, parents and the health community to address the childhood obesity challenge.  The U.S. Surgeon General, the Institute of Medicine (IOM) and others have provided a comprehensive blueprint for comprehensive, non-speech restrictive steps that we can take to address this challenge.  In a 2004 report, the IOM recommended:

· Financial support for nutrition and physical activity grant programs, especially in states with high obesity rates

· Coordinated leadership and support for childhood obesity prevention efforts, especially focused on high-risk populations

· Revisions to zoning ordinances to increase availability and accessibility of opportunities for physical activity

· Improvements to streets, sidewalks and crossing safety of routes to schools, encouraging walking and biking

· Ensuring that all children participate in a minimum of 30 minutes of physical activity during the school day

· Expanding opportunities for physical activity through PE, intramural and interscholastic sports programs

· Enhancing health curricula to devote adequate attention to nutrition, physical activity and reducing sedentary behaviors

The experience of Somerville, Massachusetts demonstrates that these steps can actually work.  An article in the Wall Street Journal on May 10, 2007, described the success of a communitywide effort in Somerville involving the local government, schools, restaurants, parents and children.  The program was designed primarily by Dr. Christina Economos, an assistant professor at the Tufts University Friedman School of Nutrition.  Noting that the town has undergone a subtle yet dramatic transformation in the past five years, Dr. Economos concluded: “A lot of people making a few small changes added up to this huge thing.”

In Somerville, Massachusetts a local government was able to make dramatic progress in combating obesity and to succeed in doing it without any speech restrictions.

Childhood obesity can and constitutionally must be addressed without restricting truthful non-deceptive advertising.  Speech suppression will only divert society’s efforts from more meaningful initiatives.

For all of these reasons, we urge you to oppose LB 126.

Thank you for your consideration of our views.

Sincerely,



Keith A. Scarborough
Senior Vice President, Government Relations
Association of National Advertisers (ANA)
2020 K Street, NW, Suite 660
Washington, DC 20006
(202) 296-1883
kscarborough@ana.net
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